Withington Parish Council
  Minutes
           
Meeting held on Wednesday 9th November 2016 at 7.30 pm in the Parish Room.

Present: Councillors Phil Heath (Chairman), Martin Timmis, Lesley Stone, Helen Thomas, Alan Williams; Mathew Mead and 15 members of the public.
50/2016: Welcome:

Cllr Heath welcomed everyone. In the absence of Tom Taylor the minutes would be taken by Cllr Williams, assisted by Cllr Stone.
51/2016: Apologies:

Apologies were received from Tom Taylor.
52/2016: Public Forum:
Cllr Stone stated that the Walcot-Rodington Road had been blocked for up to 3/4 of an hour due to an oversized agricultural vehicle filling the full width of the road on Tuesday 8thNovember.
Jon Scutt expressed his thanks for the support from the public at the Bonfire Night event and for the assistance received from the volunteers. The funds raised were believed to be a record amount.
The Chairman advised that the Low Voltage Poles on the east side of the village will be replaced in the period 21st-25th November.
53/2016: Declaration of Interest:

Cllr Thomas declared an interest in the planning application from Balfours for the Broiler Units at Rea Farm.
54/2016: Approval of the Minutes of 14th September 2016:
Resolved: To accept the minutes as a correct record. They were signed by the Chairman.
55/2016: Finance:
Cllr Williams presented the Finance report – see below. All payments were approved.
[image: image1.wmf]Brought Forward from 14/09/2016

£2,861.86

Brought Forward from 14/09/2016

£3,230.36

Receipts since 14/09/2016

£0.00

Receipts since 14/09/2016

£207.00

Friends of the Green (2016/17)

£207.00

Payments Approved - 14/09/2016

£124.00

Payments Approved - 14/09/2016

£123.74

Room Hire (14/09)

£12.00

A. Williams (Lawn Mower Insurance)

£123.74

Clerk's Salary (Sep-16)

£89.60

HMRC (Sep-16)

£22.40

Payments made since14/09/2016 for approval

Payments made since 14/09/2016 for approval

Payroll Services (Sep-16)

£25.00

R. Lucas (Village Green Sundries)

£57.89

Withington PCC (Fireworks)

£100.00

Wyvern Garden Machinery

£349.00

Balance Carried Forward to 09/11/2016

£2,612.86

Balance Carried Forward to 09/11/2016

£2,906.73

Payments for approval - 09/11/2016

Payments for approval - 09/11/2016

Room Hire (09/11)

£12.00

None

Room Hire (10/11)

£6.00

Clerk's Salary (Dec-16)

£89.60

HMRC (Dec-16)

£22.40

Payroll Services (Dec-16)

£25.00

Martin Timmis (Web Site Domain)

£16.79

Shropshire Playing Fields Assoc.

£25.00

Authorisation to pay the following if within budget amount: 

Authorisation to pay the following if within budget amount: 

Clerk's Salary (Mar-17)

Lawn Mower Maintenance

HMRC (Mar-17)

Village Green Maintenance

CPRE Membership

Fuel & Hedge Cutting

WITHINGTON PARISH COUNCIL
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Village Green

As at 9th November, 2016

FINANCIAL STATEMENT


56/2016: Parish Clerk Position:
Two candidates are to be interviewed for the position. The interviews are schedule for Thursday 10th November. The new clerk is expected to take up the role as of 1st January 2017.
57/2016: Planning -Application for Broiler Units at Rea Farm.
No representative from Balfours was available to attend the meeting.

The planning application has been added to the Shropshire Council website but it did not state a closing date, by which representations are to be made. Mathew Mead will look into this with Shropshire Council. It will be assumed to be 28 days from the date of application unless otherwise advised.

The application has been modified to include a second earth bund on the Withington side of the development and agreement has been reached with the National Trust on the location of three proposed passing places.

The following is a summary of points and concerns raised by members of the public:
· Smell arising from the site as Withington is downwind of the units during the prevailing south westerly winds

· An increase in the abundance of flies

· An increase in traffic on local lanes

· Light pollution from the site which will operate 24x7

· Dust created during the clean out phase

· Smell arising from the storage of by-products, pending ploughing into the nearby fields

· The purpose of the pipeline to a nearby pond – stated to be for drainage of area around the units

The following suggestions were made by members of the public to mitigate some of the impact of the proposed units:

· Consider relocation of the units to the south of Rea Farm, placing them further away from Withington

· Restrict the number of access points to the adjoining fields where by-products are likely to be spread and reduce incidents of mud on the roads.

A request was made for a further visit to the Poultry Units at Knockin to take place at the point where the units were being cleared, in between “crops”. The Parish Council had previously contacted Knockin Parish Council who stated that they had had no complaints from their residents.
Mathew Mead offered to advise on how to raise concerns about cleaning mud from the roads and stated that traffic issues and environmental issues were legitimate reasons for raising objections to the application. Objections could influence the outcome of the application, even if they did not prevent ultimate approval.Brian Smith handed out information on how to complain about intrusive smells.

Mathew Mead confirmed that Withington does not have a statutory role in this particular application.

The Parish Council agreed to the following action plan:

· The Parish Council will comment on the application prior to any deadline

· An announcement on the application will be placed on the web site and will be sent to the Clerk’s email distribution list. This will request that members of the public submit their own comments on the application.

· The Chairman will approach Upton Magna Parish Council for their views on the application.

· A Village Action Group is not being considered on this occasion but a flyer will be circulated.

It was not deemed necessary to invite Balfours to a further meeting with the Parish Council.

58/2016: BT Phone Box:

Comments from residents were requested with regard to the removal of the public telephone. Two comments were received, neither stated any concerns. One resident raised a concern directly with BT. 
Only one phone call has been made from the public telephone in the previous 12 months.

The nearest alternative public phone box is in Rodington but it too is being proposed for decommissioning.

The Parish Council will request that BT retain the infrastructure (e.g. wiring) required to reinstate the telephone but this may require the Parish Council paying to support it. The Clerk will email Mathew Mead on the matter.
59/2016: Road Issues:

Shropshire Council has responded to the concerns raised on road issues. They report no visible damage to the verges arising from HGV traffic in Drury Lane and Caernarvon Lane.  They do not deem Drury Lane to be unsuitable for HGV traffic. They also claim there is no evidence, or know frequency, of HGV traffic in Caernarvon Lane. 
The Clerk will reply to Shropshire Council to request that the signs restricting HGV traffic be moved to the junction with the road into Withington by The Lees.

The Clerk will write back to Shropshire Council to reiterate the concerns raised over the sharp bend in the road by Parks Farm.

With the advent of the development of the site of the Sugar Beet factory in Alscott, the Clerk will write to Telford and Wrekin Council to request restrictions be placed on construction traffic passing through Withington. 

Notification of temporary road closures has been received. Diversions will be in place.

The Clerk will, in future, raise concern with Shropshire Council over mud on the roads. A phone number for recording concerns is available from the Shropshire Council web site.

60/2016: Communications Plan:

The Chairman will produce a notice on the communications plan and will request that residents advise the Council if they still require future communication in hardcopy format.
61/2016: Report from Village Green Committee:

A successful event was held on Bonfire Night on the village green.

Resurfacing of the village green path is now complete. The Chair of the Committee thanked those volunteers who carried out the work and Ron Lucas in particular for his additional time and efforts.

The planting of a new Christmas Tree in imminent.

Thinning of the trees in the wet area is planned.

The Village Green Committee Constitution is being redrafted to make it more contemporary and relevant. It will be reviewed by the committee members and then submitted to the Parish Council for approval. Prior to that it will be passed by Shropshire Council to ensure it complies with and legal requirement. Mathew Mead offered to assist on this.
Shropshire Playing Fields Association – It was agreed by a vote of 3-2 to contribute £25.00 to the Shropshire Playing Fields Association, in recognition of the assistance received previously from the National Playing Fields Association regarding the village green.

62/2016: Neighbourhood Watch:

The police officer covering the Withington area is due to retire at the end of 2016. The Clerk will invite the replacement office to a future Parish Council meeting.
63/2016: Correspondence:

No correspondence has been received since the last meeting.
64/2016: Reports on Meetings:

None attended.
65/2016: Forthcoming meetings:

The Local Joint Committee is expecting to meet in January. Confirmation of a date is forthcoming.
An invitation to attend the SALC annual general meeting is declined.

66/2016: Date of next Parish Council meeting
The next Parish Council meeting will be held on Wednesday 18th January 2017, in the Parish Room, starting at 7.30pm.
Minutes Confirmed as correct

...................................................

Chairman
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